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Workington Town Council
Trustee of the Borough of Workington
Workington Town Council Community Centre, Princess Street,

Workington, Cumbria, CA14 2QG

Telephone: 01900 702986

Email: office@workingtontowncouncil.gov.uk

Website: www.workingtontowncouncil.gov.uk

Minutes of the meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on 20th June 2023 at 7pm at the WTC Community Centre, Princess Street, Workington.
	Cllr Mary Bainbridge
	Present

	Cllr Barbara Cannon
	Apologies

	Cllr Hilary Harrington
	Present

	Cllr Michael Heaslip
	Present

	Cllr Bernadette Jones
	Present

	Cllr Jackie Kirkbride
	Apologies

	Cllr Patricia Poole
	Present

	Cllr Mike Rollo (Chair)
	Present

	Cllr David Tennyson (Vice Chair)
	Present

	Cllr Ellie Wood
	Apologies


In attendance: The Mayor - Cllr Beth Dixon and The Deputy Proper Officer.  
FG23.42

Apologies
Apologies were received and noted from:

Cllr Barbara Cannon – holiday
Cllr Jackie Kirkbride – ill health
Cllr Ellie Wood – work commitments
FG23.43

Declarations of Interest
None.
FG23.44
Exclusion of Press and Public 
The Committee resolved to exclude the press and the public from item 12 on the agenda.
Resolution: That item 12 is taken in private.
FG23.45
Minutes of the Previous Meeting
Cllr Mary Bainbridge advised that she had not been aware of the meeting on the 30th May 2023. Had she been aware she would have put in apologies. It was requested that the minutes be changed from absent to apologies for Cllr Mary Bainbridge.

Committed approved.

The committee agreed and approved the minutes of 30th May 2023, once the above changes have been made.

Resolved: To update the minutes of the meeting on 30th May and change the attendance of Cllr Mary Bainbridge from absent to apologies. 
Resolved: To affirm the minutes from the 30th May 2023 as a true record. 
FG23.46
Annual Governance Review
The committee agreed to also consider items 9 and 10 on the agenda at this point as they relate to the budget.

a) The draft annual financial outturn statement was moved by Cllr Heaslip and seconded by Cllr Bainbridge. Cllr Heaslip requested that the income and expenditure pose items of committed expenditure across the budget as required for assertion 8 of the AGAR report. Cllr Heaslip queried a payment made to the External Auditor on 19th April, the Finance Officer confirmed that the money for this has been accrued in the previous year’s budget, so did not come out of the 2023-2024 budget even though the payment was made in April 2023.
b) The committee considered the updated budget that had been submitted with the agenda.

a. To note: update end columns for the coronation and cultural commissions budget line to include the agreed £14,500 and £5,500. Figures were just missed off, a clerical error. 

b. To note: £10,000 has been added (but needs approval from FC) as a non recurring growth one off payment to be taken from EMR and added to the parks maintenance budget line for environment. The £10,000 was funding received in the previous budget year from Cumbria County Council for the resurfacing of the paths in Vulcan Park, but the work was only carried out in May 2023. Committee agreed. 
c. (Item 9 on the agenda). To note: The Chair advised that due to one off payments and an increase in the monthly payments needed for the new Estates Team van it will require an additional £5,000 added to the budget to cover costs up to 31st March 2023. This would be a non recurring, one off payment. Request to Full Council for £5,000 to be taken from general reserves and added onto the fleet budget line for F & GP. The budget line will then be reviewed accordingly for the new financial year. Committee agreed.
d. (Item 10 on the agenda). To note: a previous request from the F & GP committee to increase the accommodation budget line by £3,000 to allow for the new alarm system for WTC offices on Princess Street. Request to Full Council for £3,000 to be taken from general reserves and added onto the accommodation budget line for F & GP. This would be a non recurring, one off payment. Committee agreed. 
e. (Item 10 on the agenda). To note: A request from the Environment committee to take £18,740 from general reserves and add to the parks maintenance budget line for Environment to pay for a new ride on mower and commercial strimmers for the Estates Team. F & GP to request to Full Council that £18,740 is moved from general reserves to the parks maintenance budget line for Environment. This would be a non recurring, one off payment. Committee agreed. 
f. The committee discussed the Reach Out budget line showing a budget of £2,000 under Culture and Community. However the income budget line (Culture & Community), shows the funding of £8350 received from National Lottery Community Fund. Committee agreed that the income should be added to the £2,000 Reach Out budget line to show the total budget for Reach Out as £10,350. To request approval for this update to Full Council. 
7.25pm the meeting was adjourned due to an incident occurring in Vulcan Park, next to WTC offices.

7.29pm, the meeting reconvened. 

c) The committee considered the draft Annual Governance Statement. It was discussed that assertion 6 should be yes. Committee agreed and approved the rest of the draft statement.
Resolved: To investigate if Rialtas can include committed expenditure in the 2022-2023 statements. 

Resolved: To update the end columns for the coronation and cultural commissions budget line and add back in the £14,500 (coronation) and £5,000 (cultural commissions). 

Resolved: Request to Full Council for £10,000 for the parks maintenance budget line for environment from EMR for the Vulcan Park path resurfacing.  
Resolved: Request to Full Council for £5,000 to be taken from general reserves and added onto the fleet budget line for F & GP.

Resolved: Request to Full Council for £3,000 to be taken from general reserves and added onto the accommodation budget line for F & GP for the new alarm system at Princess Street.
Resolved: Request to Full Council that £18,740 is moved from general reserves to the parks maintenance budget line for Environment for an Estates team ride on mower and strimmers.
Resolved: To request to full council that the income funding of £8350 received from National Lottery Community Fund be added to the £2,000 Reach Out budget line to show the total budget for Reach Out as £10,350, under the Culture and Community budget line.  

Resolved: to change assertion 6 on the AGAR to yes. 

Resolved: to present the draft Annual Governance Statement to Full Council on 28th June. 

FG23.47
F & GP subcommittee
The chair advised that Cllr David Tennyson would act as chair for the F & GP subcommittee.

Cllr Tennyson confirmed that other members of the subcommittee are Cllr Tricia Poole and Cllr Mark Fryer. 

Cllr Tennyson advised that the subcommittee will be investigating the following items:

· Internal Auditor Report

· Information Commissioners Officer Decision Notices

· External Auditor Report

· Code of Conduct complaint result.

The subcommittee will be meeting shortly and will present back to the next F & GP meeting on 29th August 2023. 

Resolved: F & GP subcommittee to report to F & GP committee on 29th August 2023. 

FG23.48
Policies

The Committee agreed to review the following policies at the next meeting on 29th August 2023:

· Standing Orders and Code of Conduct 

· Financial Regulations

There will be a time limit for the review of each document and if surpassed it will be moved to the next meeting, although committee will make every effort to complete the review in one meeting.

Committee members should review the documents prior to the meeting and come to the meeting prepared with suggested amendments.

Resolved: Committee members to review the standing orders, code of conduct and financial regulations prior to the meeting on 29th August 2023.

Resolved: F & GP committee to review the standing orders, code of conduct and financial regulations at the next meeting on 29th August 2023. 

FG23.49
Finance Reports 

i) The committee considered and approved the schedule of payments for May 2023.
Committee discussed the Reach Out budget line and noted that the £8350 in income should be moved and added to the Reach Out Budget, making a total budget for the event £10,350.

It was noted that the DPO and Finance Officer were working on an enhanced budgeting report that will give Cllrs a clearer view and understanding of the councils spending. 

It was also discussed that there is currently no income from The Ranch. Officers are seeking advice from the Council’s solicitors in order to establish what can and can’t be done under the Open Spaces Act.

ii) The committee considered and approved the bank reconciliation statement for May 2023

iii) The committee considered and approved the budget monitoring report for May 2023.

Resolved: To approve the schedule of payments, bank reconciliation statement and budget monitoring report for May 2023. 
Resolved: For the enhanced report to be available for the next F & GP meeting, which gives a full breakdown of what the council has spent per budget line and the committed spend. 
Resolved: Officers to chase solicitors again for an answer re the Open Spaces Act so committee can agree how the land at the Ranch can be managed. 

FG23.50.
Community Ownership Fund

Committee discussed that this fund from the Government is now available to parish councils to apply. The fund is to be used to save assets that can be proven to be ‘at risk of loss’. 

It was suggested that an Expression of Interest could be submitted for the café in Vulcan Park and for Ashfield Road Play Area, both of which are at ‘risk of loss’. 

The committee discussed and agreed for further information to be sent to members of the Environment committee who would discuss and report to the next Environment committee meeting on 6th July.  The deadline for the expression of interests is 12th July.  

Resolved: To send the information for the COF to members of the Environment Committee. 

The following items were taken in private session

CONFIDENTIAL
FG23.51.       Employment Issues
The Chair advised that currently 2 members of staff; the Town Clerk and the Projects and Events Officer are off on compassionate leave. This is putting a great deal of pressure on the remaining staff and it was requested the committee agree for the hours of the Admin Assistant to be increased to cover some of the hours lost. Committee agreed.

This will be reviewed at the next meeting, once there is more of an update on staffing.

The Chair noted that when being appointed as DPO it was agreed that they would receive a 10% pay increase. Currently Cumberland Council wages have this as a temporary uplift. The chair asked the committee to agree that this should be permanent as there was no mention of it being temporary in the resolution from the EGM on 24th April 2023. Committee agreed. 

The Chair advised that the salaries, NI and pension budget lines do not have sufficient budget in them to cover the basic staff costs even without the increase for the DPO, Admin Assistant and the standard April increase. A full review is required to ensure there is not a massive overspend at the end of the year. 
The Chair also noted that the IT that the staff are using is inadequate and needs updated. The IT contract WTC has is with Cumberland Council, which will need reviewed.

Resolved: To increase the hours of the Admin Assistant as required to cover for staff absence.

Resolved: Chair of F & GP to contact wages to confirm the uplift for the salary of the DPO is permanent.

Resolved: To carry out a full review of the salary, national insurance and pension budget lines at the next meeting on 29th August 2023. 
Resolved: To review the IT contract with Cumberland Council and report to the next meeting. 
The meeting ended at 8.07pm

